# Lindenwood College

# BULLETIN



Somewhere on the battle fronts of this global war, this North American P-51 Mustang fighter plane is carrying Lindenwood's name. Lindenwood students, with the college's faculty, administrative staff and Board of Directors, won the right to name it by purchasing more than enough war bonds and stamps to pay for its cost in the 1943-44 college year.

# Current Comment

By PRESIDENT GAGE

WE HAVE just concluded opening exercises for Lindenwood's one hundred and eighteenth academic year. The exercises were simple and impressive. It was a cap and gown affair. Due to rain the procession formed in the main hall of Roemer. The invocation was pronounced by Dr. John W. MacIvor, Chairman of the Board of Directors. He also made formal declaration of the opening of the year at the close of the program. Both invocation and declaration reached high points of vision and feeling. There was vision of a future in the light of a providentially enriched past and a feeling that Lindenwood is a child of Christian faith and devoted to God's honor and glory.

The opening address was given by Dr. Mary Ashby Cheek, President of Rockford College. She addressed Lindenwood as a four-year liberal arts college for women. Such colleges are few in number. Junior colleges are a great incoming tide not yet at full flow. Coeducation is the prevailing type. Such colleges as Lindenwood and Rockford have assurance of life only by reason of unique excellence. Such excellence is evidenced by the fact that graduates from colleges for women achieve distinction in greater percentage than their relatively small number leads one to expect. It seems apparent, too, that in the college for women intellectual and cultural life are not separated from social life. Also, whatever advantages a college for women may have cannot be attributed to the absence of men from the campus, which is not remarkable for masculine absenteeism.

At the opening exercises the auditorium was full, That means a full occupancy of all dormitories. We make plans each year to receive four hundred and twenty-five students. Last year the count at the start was four hundred and sixty-three. We felt this year that a somewhat smaller number could be served more comfortably. Therefore the number in attendance now is approximately four hundred and forty. In achieving this result we have refused, with regret, admission to a number of desirable applicants. In view of our standards and ideals of life Lindenwood is not in a position to accept a student simply to get another fee for board, room, and tuition. To do so would be a degradation of our purposes and an exploitation of a student's life. Lindenwood is, however, absolutely dependent on receiving students through whom our purposes may be realized. Lindenwood is student-centered. We, therefore, take great pains not to get but to build a freshman class. The upbuilding of each student in the class throughout her college course is our single and allsufficient purpose.

So do we start the year. It will not be just another year; neither will it be a new year. It will be the flowerage and fruitage of an institutional life that began more than one hundred years ago.

## In this Issue:

Founders' Day Program

Page Three

Report From Class of 1917

Page Four

Alumna Praised by General

Page Five

Alumnae News

Pages Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 118

OCTOBER, 1944

No. 2

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

# Lindenwood Will Commemorate 118th Anniversary On Founders' Day

Special Convocation and Alumnae Meeting Among Features of Traditional Celebration to Be Held on the Campus on October 26

LINDENWOOD will honor the memory of the two illustrious pioneers in the education of women who established the college in 1827, on Founders' Day, to be celebrated this year on Thursday, October 26. A cordial invitation is extended to all the alumnae to return to the campus on that day.

The program commemorating the 118th anniversary of the college, will include the Founders' Day convocation in Roemer Hall at 11 a.m., the annual Founders' Day alumnae luncheon at noon in Ayres dining room, and an alumnae meeting in the afternoon.

The Founders' Day address will be delivered by Dr. Bland L. Stradley, vice president of Ohio State University. Dr. Stradley, who has been associated with the university since 1919, served as Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences from 1937 until he was named vice president last January. He is a past president of the North Central Association, the accrediting organization for 300 colleges and approximately 3,000 high schools in 20 states. Dr. Stradley received his A.B. degree from Ohio Wesleyan and his graduate degree at Harvard University. Three universities, Ohio Wesleyan, Ohio Northern and Wilberforce, have awarded him honorary degrees in recognition of his work in behalf of colleges and high schools.

Officers of the Lindenwood Alumnae Association are Miss Pearl Lucille Lammers, of St. Charles, president; Mrs. Helen Bruns Jolly, of St. Charles, vice president; Mrs. Marguerite Dallmeyer, of St. Charles, secretary, and Mrs. Earnest Baldwin, of Pattonville, Mo., treasurer.

Continuing a tradition of past years, a feature of the celebration will be the decoration of the graves of Lindenwood's founders on the campus.

Major George C. Sibley, who with his wife, Mary Easton Sibley, founded the Lindenwood School for Young Ladies in a grove of linden trees six years after Missouri became a state, died in 1863. Mrs. Sibley, who was known affectionately to her students as "Aunt Mary," died in 1878. The college they started with five or six pupils has grown to be one of the outstanding colleges for women in the country.

## Lindenwood Alumna and Former Faculty Member Dies

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Mary Whitaker Adams on May 20 at her home in Tacoma, Wash. Mrs. Adams, known to her students at Lindenwood as "Miss Minnie," was a member of the faculty from 1882 to 1887.

Born in New Jersey, her early years were spent in Rolla and Springfield, Mo. Later when her parents moved to St. Louis, she entered Lindenwood in 1879. She was graduated in 1882 and then returned to the campus as a member of the faculty.

In 1887 Miss Whitaker went to the Indian Territory and later to Arizona where she taught the Indian children with the same enthusiasm that she taught her girls at Lindenwood. In 1891 she was married to Charles Adams, then the government Indian agent. The following year they moved to Tacoma, where Mr. Adams died in 1906. At that time she returned to teaching in the Tacoma Public Schools. She continued to teach in Tacoma until her retirement a few years ago.

Mrs. Adams is survived by her daughter, Zonee, to whom the faculty and alumnae extend their sympathy.

### Lindenwood Alumna Will Teach in South America

Miss Betty Schoen, of Blairstown, Iowa, who was graduated from Lindenwood in 1942, has left by Pan-American Clipper for Maracaibo, Venezuela, where she will teach this year. She is one of 17 American teachers who have been engaged to teach the children of oil company employees at Maracaibo.

After her graduation, Miss Schoen taught in the Ellsberry, Mo., public school and at Strawberry Point, Iowa. She will teach the first grade pupils at Maracaibo.

# A Report From the Members of the Class of 1917

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month the members of a class from the last war report on their activities and interests. Twenty-three members of the Class of 1917 responded to the Alumnae Office's request for news about themselves.

Mabel E. Catlin (Mrs. Wayne Robinson), Augusta, Ill.: "I have been on Lindenwood campus several times in the last two years as our daughter, Marilyn, has been in college there, and enters as a Junior this fall. We also have a son, Hal, who attended Grinnell College. He enlisted in the E R C and is now in the Administration Department of the Air Corps in Italy."

Beatrice Cron (Mrs. Gabriel S. Westly), Manly, Iowa: "Twenty-six years since the Class of '17 finished at Lindenwood. My two older sons and husband are in active service in the Army Medical Corps. These sons have followed in their father's profession and are M. D.'s too. My husband has been gone over two years, stationed in the Southwest Pacific as chief surgeon of a Station Hospital. What am I doing? Red Cross work, church work, watching and waiting anxiously for victory. Still have a 14-year-old at home, a treasure in these lonesome days. He has been the organist in our church since he was 12. I shall be looking forward to the news of my classmates."

Leona Mary Ehrhard, 820 Monroe Street, St. Charles: "Mine is the story of the girl that stayed at home, and so presents nothing unusual or exciting. However, I have managed to keep busy and happy with a class of private music pupils, organ and choir work in my parish church, as well as in various church and club activities. At the present time, I am organist and choir director at St. Gregory's Catholic Church in St. Louis County and teach music in the school attached to the church. I still maintain my residence studio besides teaching in the residential area of the Weldon Spring Ordnance Works, at Bridgeton Terrace and the Village of St. Ann in St. Louis County."

Lena Gordon (Mrs. Verne P. Meyer), 312 N. Twentieth Street, St. Joseph, Mo.: "My story follows the lives of the majority of my classmates, I imagine. We have two daughters, Annabelle, who was married last year, and Marilyn, who is ready for college this fall. While they were growing up, I busied myself with the usual Girl Scout and P. T. A. work, as well as church, P. E. O., and club work, Now I am en-

gaged in U. S. O. and Red Cross activities.

Rebecca Graham (Mrs. H. S. Carney), 6734 Field Houseway, Cincinnati, Ohio: "Three years after graduating I married my 'Lindenwood romance.' We lived for a number of years in Texas, then in Florida, St. Louis, and now in Ohio. I'm just a homemaker. Continue to keep up my art work, knit and sew for the Red Cross. I can only boast of being 'Aunt Becky' to my friends' children."

Helen Hughes (Mrs. George E. Sandoz), 311 Oak Street, Gordon, Neb.: "I am a homemaker, have five children, three girls and two boys. My eldest daughter is an Ensign in the SPARS. My older son is serving in the Army in the southwest Pacific area; my husband operates a sheep ranch."

Bessie Harvey (Mrs. B. H. Jensen), 3619 Main Street, Parsons, Kan.: "The family consists of my husband, two youngsters, Bruce, 10, and Sena, 9; three dogs, one cat, cows, calves and chickens. We only recently sold our home in town and have moved to a ten acre farm just half a mile from the edge of town. We have a beautiful big home and a million dollars in shade trees and flowers. On the side, I've been Red Cross knitting chairman for Labette County for the past four years.

Louise Pettit (Mrs. James M. Faulkner), 512 Maple Terrace, Dallas, Texas: "I am the mother of two sons, Lt. (j.g.) J. M. Faulkner, in the Navy, who has had sixteen months overseas duty and is now in San Francisco, about to sail again for the Pacific area. My other son, Thomas, is a Lieutenant in the Army Air Corps, a pilot on a Liberator bomber. I do Red Cross work as staff assistant at the Blood Donor center."

Ester Middendorf (Mrs. C. W. Kredell), 4227 Lafayette Avenue, St. Louis, Mo.: "Nothing exciting to report, but just letting the classmates of 1917 know that I am a homemaker, happily married for almost nineteen years. We have no children."

Lilian Meyer (Mrs. E. A. Freund), 212 Linden Avenue, St. Louis, Mo.: "I am primarily a homemaker for my husband and mother. I am sorry to report no children."

Jessie Rankin (Mrs. Fred J. McEwen), 3909 E. Douglas Avenue, Wichita, Kan.: "After graduating from Lindenwood, I attended Kansas University and (Continued on page 6)

# Lindenwood Alumnae Commended For Bravery Under Fire

A LINDENWOOD alumna, now serving as a Red Cross recreational assistant with the American Fifth Army in Italy, has been commended by the commanding general for "calmness, coolness and courageousness" under fire.

She is Miss Elizabeth Foster, of Keokuk, Iowa, a member of the Class of '40. A war correspondent's dispatch from Naples tells the story. With her field director and three other Clubmobile girls, Miss Foster was riding in a jeep near the front lines when the road came under fire from the Nazi artillery. The first shell struck not more than 15 or 20 feet in the rear of the jeep. Two other shells hit in front of the embankment in which they sought shelter, and others landed nearby. During a lull in the firing the party made its way to the rear and the following day returned to complete their services with an infantry regiment.

Five more Lindenwood alumnae, whose names have been added to the Alumnae Service Flag, are now serving in the Red Cross overseas. Twelve stars have been added this month, bringing the number of alumnae in service to 107.

Miss Donna McGill, of Wichita, Kan., who also joined the Red Cross as a staff assistant, is now in



#### Serving Overseas



Miss Donna McGill, of Wichita, Kan., who is now a Red Cross staff assistant in Australia.

Australia. Until she joined the Red Cross she was employed in the Division of War Research of Columbia University in New York City.

Also in Australia as a staff assistant is Miss Rosa Erbesfield, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. I. Erbesfield, of St. Louis. She arrived recently in Australia. Until she joined the Red Cross, Miss Erbesfield was an assistant buyer at a St. Louis department store.

Miss Dorothy R. Lawhon, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ross L. Lawhon, of North Little Rock, Ark., has been given an overseas assignment with the Red Cross and reported for training in Washington, D. C., on September 18. She was formerly North Little Rock Society Editor of the Arkansas Gazette.

Mrs. Richard Leins, who was Martha Perry, Class of '36, is now somewhere in England as a Red Cross Director at a bomber base.

Miss Maryann Lee, of Dayton, Ohio, a member of the Class of '37, has enlisted in the WAVES and is now at the Naval Training School in New York City.

Miss Jane Henss, of Newton, Iowa, a member of the Class of '42, has also enlisted in the WAVES and (Continued on page 8)

## A Report from Class of 1917

(Continued from page 4)

later married Dr. McEwen. We have two children, Marilyn, a junior in Kansas University, and Stanley, 17, enlisted in the V-12 Navy program. The life of a doctor's wife is a busy one and especially so now. The telephone rules our days. However, I manage to do my share of selling bonds, working for the Red Cross and serving as U. S. O. hostess. My greetings and best wishes to the girls of 1917."

Mildred Roetzel (Mrs. Horton C. Hightower), 2541 N. W. 21st Street, Oklahoma City, Okla.: "Happily married twenty years, my life is very full with the usual home making routine. Since the war began, I have been very active in war work and especially canteen work of which I am unit chairman."

Lucile Roberts (Mrs. Earl Gray), 401 - O Street, S. W., Ardmore, Okla.: "I am a homemaker and spend quite some time with Red Cross work and canteen work, also as sponsor of a club of forty lovely youngsters. We have two children, a son, Roger, a Lieutenant with the Army Air Force at Clovis, N. M., and a daughter, Nancy, a senior at Oklahoma University."

Helen Margaret Somerville (Mrs. F. E. Whitten), 108 E. Seventieth Street, Kansas City, Mo.: "The first of September my daughter, Helen Virginia, and I will be back in our own home here in Kansas City. She has been a student at Lindenwood these past two years while I have been following my husband, Colonel Whitten, about the country. We were first stationed at Fort Warren, Wyo., where he was Post Executive, and then we moved on to a village in Southern Nebraska, Indianola, where he was in command of a German Prisoner of War Camp until June, when the camp was deactivated. At that time he reported to Lebanon, Tenn., for a foreign Special Claims school and is now overseas, so we returned to Kansas City, where we have lived the past twenty vears."

Corinne Southard (Mrs. Wilbur Hutsell), 364 South Gay Street, Auburn, Okla.: "Wilbur and I have been married twenty-five years. We have no children. We live in a small college town and I have been Girl Scout leader, am Kappa Delta patroness and have taught in the Beginners' Department of the Methodist Sunday School for twenty-two years. I'm a homemaker, and busy in the Red Cross work as Captain of the County Motor Corps."

Lucile Speed (Mrs. A. G. Blakey), Paris, Mo.: "I am a combined business woman and homemaker. Owing to the labor shortage, I have been helping my husband in our furniture and undertaking business for

the past year and a half. I do active work in church and literary clubs and am volunteer special service chairman of the Red Cross for our county. I have been married twenty-four years and have one daughter, Linda, who enters Lindenwood this fall."

Ruth Spoeneman (Mrs. Geo. H. Burress), Oklahome City, Okla.: "I am a homemaker and have two sons, Capt. Louis D. Abney, Jr., U.S.M.C.R., 24 years old, who has served eighteen months in the south Pacific with the First Marine Division; Corporal William E. Abney, 20 years old, with the 71st Division at Ft. Benning, Ga. I have been active in Red Cross canteen work, and also do U. S. O. work."

Alice T. Van Guilder (Mrs. J. S. Neely), 220 W. 67th Terrace, Kansas City, Mo.: "Since leaving Lindenwood, my life has been that of a homemaker. I married my soldier sweetheart in 1920; am sorry to say we have no children. Because of that I have given my time to church and garden club work. I have served as an officer on the Board of the Woman's Federation of the Second Presbyterian Church and was president of the Kansas City Garden Club for 1940-42."

Lillian M. Wait (Mrs. H. B. Wilson), Cherry Lane, District VII, Tallmans, New York: "My family moved from Ferguson, Mo., to New York City in 1919. After attending Washington University one year, I went to Goucher College and later to Adelphin College in Brooklyn. I taught kindergarten in New York City until eight years ago when I married Dr. Wilson. We have no children, but with civic responsibilities, church and club work, there is plenty to keep me occupied. We live in the country and our hobbies are our home, garden and especially fine friends."

Dorothy S. Wetzel (Mrs. B. Valle Grossman), 167 N. Bemiston Avenue, Clayton, Mo.: "After leaving Lindenwood, I taught school for two years, then married. We have two sons, 15 and 19 years of age. Valle, Jr., is now in the Army, stationed at Camp Phillips, Kan. Gerry is in high school. For six years I have taught the Cradle Roll Department in Central Presbyterian Church and for the past eighteen months I have been teaching in a nursery school from 9 till 1 each day. So with taking care of a family, doing some club work, and always teaching some kind of school, I have been a very busy person."

Adele Hackman (Mrs. Joseph Graham Siegler), 7732 Augusta Avenue, Normandy, Mo.: "The war has given me the opportunity to go back to work with a minimum of protest from my husband and two sons, Robert Lincoln, 17, and Joseph Graham, 13. I have for the past two years been a visitor with the St. Louis

(Continued on page 8)

#### MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Mrs. Martha Weber Spencer, of 4563 Chouteau Avenue, St. Louis, a member of the Class of '41, has been informed that her husband, Capt. Thomas R. Spencer, who headed a military police unit in the preparations for the invasion of Europe, is being returned to this country for treatment for an illness contracted overseas. Mrs. Spencer was the 1941 Lindenwood May Queen.

#### WEDDINGS

On August 19 at Glendale, Calif., Miss Margaret Patt, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Haven Patt, of Kansas City, Mo., and a member of the Class of '29, was married to Ensign Frederick Nicholas Shilzony, of the United States Navy.

Miss Laura Estelle Myer, Class of '23, a Second Lieutenant in the United States Marine Corps Women's Reserve, chose August 26 as the date of her marriage to Sergeant Orville Brooks Entenman, of the United States Army, in St. Louis.

A September bride was Miss Betty Jean Killian, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Daniel P. Killian, of Bartlesville, Okla., and a member of the Class of '42. On September 9 she was married to Vern S. Cronquist at Bartlesville.

Miss Doreen Dayle Chapman, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. R. Courtenay Chapman, of Flossmoor, Ill., and a member of the Class of '43, was married to Lieut. John Newton Heater, of the United States Army, on August 8 at Flossmoor.

On June 17 at the Santa Ana Army Air Base in Santa Ana, Cal., Miss Mary Margaret Fletcher, a member of the Class of '43, was married to Robert F. Padgett, of the United States Army Air Corps.

Miss Barbara Jeanne Hill, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. R. M. Hill, of University City, Mo., and a member of the Class of '40, chose July 14 as the date of her marriage to Lieut. Gordon T. Harmon, of the United States Army Air Force, at the Lincoln, Neb., Air Base.

The Post Chapel at Fort Crook, Neb., was the scene of the wedding of Miss Louise Adelaide Harrington, daughter of Mrs. Howard Woodford Harrington, of Omaha, Neb., and a member of the Class of '37, to Lieut. William Edward Harding, of the United States Navy, on August 12.

A July bride was Miss Margaret Ann Grier, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. De Forrest W. Grier, of Crawfordsville, Ind., and a member of the Class of '40, who chose July 1 for her marriage to Lieut. John Philip Moon, of the United States Army Air Force, at the Bradley Field Chapel, Bradley Field, Conn.

On September 16 at Omaha, Neb., Miss Virginia Lois Hansen, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Axel Theodore Hansen, of Omaha, a member of the Class of '39, was married to William Van Potter.

Miss Verna Lou Bowman, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. A. W. Bowman, of Contact, Nev., and a member of the Class of '41, was married to Leland Ray Wattis on September 5 at San Francisco, Cal.

Miss Florence Marjorie Hammons, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. L. O. Hammons, of Wewoka, Okla., and a member of the Class of '41, was married to Ensign W. B. Kennedy, of the United States Navy, on July 28 at Wewoka.

#### **BIRTHS**

Karen Jill is the name chosen for the daughter born to Mr. and Mrs. Charles Hibbeler, of 128 West Etta Street, Lemay, Mo., on August 23. Mrs. Hibbeler was Elizabeth O'Neal, Class of '41.

A son, who has been named William Follett, was born on August 29 to Dr. and Mrs. William Follett Anderson, of 2020 Olathe Street, Kansas City, Mo. Mrs. Anderson was Ann Apperson, Class of '41.

Otis Philip is the name selected by Mr. and Mrs. Lloyd Alderson, of 401 Roosevelt Way, San Francisco, Cal., for their son, born on August 11. Mrs. Alderson was Helen Boelemeier, Class of '32.

A military announcement reports that Rebecca Newlon "reported for active duty" to Lieut. and Mrs. Robert C. Reed, of 309 Leafland Street, Centralia, Ill., on August 6. Her mother was Betty Newlon, Class of '39.

A future Lindenwood girl is Martha Elizabeth, who was born on July 4 to Dr. and Mrs. W. D. Henceroth, of Grove City, Ohio. Her mother was Marjorie Green, Class of '41.

A son, who has been named Gary Robert, was born on July 31 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert Campbell, of Bayard, Neb. Mrs. Campbell was Marjorie Moberg, Class of '42.

A son, who has been named Alfred Mead, was born on August 20 to Lieut. and Mrs. E. Russell Parsons, of 301 North Kanawha Street, Beckley, W. Va. Mrs. Parsons was Evelyn Mead, Class of '41.

Rebecca is the name chosen for the daughter born on August 15 to Mr. and Mrs. Byron Mehl Kern, of 419 West 119th Street, New York City. Mrs. Kern was Mary Ann Green, Class of '39.

James Kent is the name of the son born on May 18 to Mr. and Mrs. K. G. Novinger, of 804 Van Giesen Street, Richland, Wash. He has two older brothers, John Keith, 4 years old, and George William, 16 months old. Mrs. Novinger was Arametha McFadden, Class of '33.

A future Lindenwood girl is Carolyn Ford, who was born to Mr. and Mrs. John Ford, of Dubuque, Iowa, on April 14. Her father has not yet seen her as he is serving overseas in the Navy. Mrs. Ford was Carol Davenport.

On August 28 Philip Harold Sullivan, II, was born to Mr. and Mrs. Philip H. Sullivan, of 7486 Kingsbury Boulevard, University City, Mo. Mr. Sullivan is now serving in the Pacific as a Red Cross Field Director. Mrs. Sullivan was Marjorie Hammer, Class of '35.

Lieut. and Mrs. K. C. Weber, Jr., of 512 College Street, Farmington, Mo., announce the birth of a son on February 29. Mrs. Weber was Betty Smith, a member of the Class of '37. Lieut. Weber is now serving on an aircraft carrier in the Pacific.

#### IN MEMORIAM

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their deepest sympathy to Mrs. James A. Reed, of Kansas City, whose husband, former United States Senator James A. Reed, died on September 8 at their summer home in Michigan after a short illness. Mrs. Reed, creator of the internationally famous Nelly Don dresses and a member of the Class of 1909, delivered the Alumnae Day address at Lindenwood in June, 1943.

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. James F. McAlister, of Kansas City, Mo., on September 9 after a brief illness. Mrs. McAlister was Dorris Ross, a member of the Class of '33. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to her husband, Private J. F. McAlister, of the United States Army, and to her parents, Mr. and Mrs. James A. Ross, of Kansas City.

## A Report from Class of 1917

(Continued from page 6)

City Social Security Commission. I also serve, on a volunteer basis, as Medical Field Agent for the Selective Service System at the St. Louis County Board Number Three."

Elsie Lane (Mrs. Fred Heppe), 4708 N. Lincoln Street, Ravenswood Station, Chicago, Ill.: "I am a homemaker living in Chicago. We have no children."

Lucile Wilson (Mrs. P. D. Wilkinson), 1636 South Fourth Street, Terre Haute, Ind.: "I have been organist at the First Congregational Church for twenty years, chairman of program chairman of the Music Section of the Woman's Department Club for several terms, president of Sigma Alpha Iota, national music fraternity, alumnae chapter for three years. I serve on the Board of the Rose Home for Aged Women. As a small contribution to the war effort, I have helped with several benefit concerts, in addition to looking after my husband who is busy teaching navigation and chemistry to the V-5 and V-7 Naval groups at Indiana State."

Our records show none deceased. Twelve members did not respond. Can any one give the addresses of Vecie May Tillotson and Lilian F. Stalcup?

## Alumnae in War Service

(Continued from page 5)

is at the Naval Reserve Midshipmen's School at Northampton, Mass.

Miss Francelene Phillips, of Las Animas, Colo., a member of the Class of '37, is a Seaman, Second Class, and is stationed at the Naval Air Station at Pensacola, Fla.

Another volunteer in the WAVES is Miss Charolyn Baker, of Kennett, Mo., a member of the Class of '39. She is now stationed at Cambridge, Mass.

Miss Barbara Waye, of St. Charles, who was graduated from Lindenwood in June, has enlisted in the WAVES and is a Seaman, Second Class. She is stationed at Palm Beach, Fla.

Miss Dorothy Davies, of Madison, Wis., a member of the Class of '43, has enlisted in the WACS and is now receiving her basic training as an Air WAC at Fort Oglethorpe, Ga.

Miss Mildred Sherman, of Omaha, Neb., a member of the Class of '32, has joined the Red Cross as a staff assistant and is now stationed at Kelly Field in Texas. She is assigned as a recreation worker in the Army hospital at Kelly Field.

Miss Esther H. Kelley, of Fort Collins, Colo., a member of the Class of '34, is now a Lieutenant in the Army Nursing Corps and is stationed at Fort Leavenworth, Kan.